# CHERRY HILLS VILLAGE COLORADO



2450 E. Quincy Avenue Cherry Hills Village, CO 80113 www.cherryhillsvillage.com City Hall Telephone 303-789-2541 FAX 303-761-9386

#### Parks, Trails and Recreation Commission Agenda

Thursday, May 13, 2021 at 5:30 p.m.

This meeting is being held electronically with no in-person attendance at City Hall.

<u>To provide oral comments during Audience Participation:</u> Please email Parks and Recreation Coordinator Emily Black <u>by 4:30 p.m. on May 13<sup>th</sup></u> at <u>eblack@cherryhillsvillage.com</u> with your full name and home address. You will receive an email with the electronic meeting information.

#### To watch the meeting (no participation):

- 1) City website City Council Videos, Agendas, Packets, Minutes
- 2) City YouTube channel <u>City of Cherry Hills Village YouTube</u>
- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call of Members
- 3. Audience Participation Period (limit 5 minutes per speaker)
- 4. Consent Agenda
  - a. Approval of Minutes April 8<sup>th</sup>, 2021
- 5. Unfinished Business
  - a. Trail Etiquette, Rules, and Speeding
- 6. New Business
  - a. Alcohol in Parks
- 7. Reports
  - a. Chair
  - b. Commissioners
  - c. Staff
    - i. City Hall Reopening/In-person Meetings
    - ii. Special Events
      - 1. JMP Grand Opening
      - 2. Hampden Underpass
- 8. Adjournment

Minutes of the
Parks, Trails & Recreation Commission of the
City of Cherry Hills Village, Colorado
Held on Thursday, April 8, 2021 at 5:30 p.m.
The meeting was held electronically

#### PARKS, TRAILS AND RECREATION COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING

Chair Stephanie Dahl called the meeting to order at 5:32 p.m.

## **ROLL CALL**

Chair Stephanie Dahl, Vice-Chair Fred Wolfe, Chelsea Scott, Rob Eber, and Tory Leviton. Also present were Emily Black, Parks and Recreation Coordinator, Jay Goldie, Deputy City Manager/Public Works Director, City Attorney Kathie Guckenberger, and Pamela Broyles, Administrative Assistant.

Absent: Commissioners Aron Grodinsky and Kate Murphy

#### **AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION**

There was no audience participation.

## **CONSENT AGENDA**

Commissioner Chelsea Scott moved, seconded by Commissioner Robert Eber to approve the following items on the Consent Agenda:

1. Approval of Minutes – March 11, 2021

The motion passed with 5 ayes.

## **UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

There was no unfinished business.

## **NEW BUSINESS**

a. Vacation of the City's Interest (if any) in the Bridle Path Easements on 2 and 4 Cantitoe Lane

Director Goldie provided a brief overview of the request for vacation of the City's interest in the bridle path easement on 2 and 4 Cantitoe Lane. Mr. Goldie noted that City Council considered a preliminary petition for vacating these easements depicted on the plat for 2 and 4 Cantitoe Lane at its regular meeting on August 18<sup>th</sup>, 2020. Council determined that the preliminary petition possessed sufficient merit to justify further

consideration and authorized further processing of a formal petition for vacation. This public meeting in front of PTRC is the first step in this formal process. The applicant is seeking a formal vacation of the City's interest, if any, in the easements in an effort to remove any encumbrances that may create ambiguity on the title of these properties. The City has never maintained or improved these bridle path easements and has not placed them on the parks and trails map. The trails are currently inaccessible due to topography and have never been formally developed. Other alternative trails exist in the vicinity that provide access from Holly Street to the High Line Canal.

Director Goldie outlined the next steps where staff will take PTRC's recommendation to the Planning and Zoning Commission (P&Z) for a public meeting and then both recommendations will go before City Council for a final determination at a public hearing. Director Goldie noted that staff is recommending that PTRC make a recommendation to P&Z that the City vacate its interest, if any, in the bridle path easements.

## **Applicant's Presentation**

Ms. Amy Brimah, representative for the applicant, shared a presentation on the application for vacation of the bridle path trail easements at 2 and 4 Cantitoe Lane. She noted that she represents the Thiry-O'Leary Trust and they are formally requesting approval from PTRC for the vacation of any interest that Cherry Hills Village has in the bridle trails easements. She shared the survey which shows the easements to be vacated.

Ms. Brimah shared the following reasons for wanting to vacate the bridle trail easements:

- The bridle trail easements are not part of a viable trail system and have never been used by the public
- They do not lead to a public trail system nor do they go anywhere and are unconnected patches of land
- They have never been improved or maintained to be utilized as bridle path easements by the City of Cherry Hills Village and the City has never treated the bridle path easements as part of their trail system
- No parking exists to support the existing public trail system and no place exists to establish parking for use of either existing public system or the Cantitoe easements
- It is not possible to establish a common law theory of acceptance by the City of Cherry Hills Village of the easements shown on the Lake Cantitoe plat or the Cantitoe plat
- The bridle path easements have always been intended for private use to benefit
  only the other owners in the Cantitoe subdivision and were never intended for
  public use
- Cherry Hills Village previously conceded the absence of any dedication or acceptance language on the Cantitoe plat which resulted in a failure to establish any intent that the bridle paths were to be used by anyone other than the Cantitoe residents. The only dedication on the Cantitoe plat is to public utility easements for perpetual use of public utility companies

- State law requires that unless there is an express dedication to and acceptance by the public authority, easements created by subdivision plats are for the benefit of, and burden on, only the owners of property within the subdivision. There is no express dedication to the public on the plats and no acceptance by a public authority with regard to the bridle path easements, as a result, the logic of the prior litigation would also equally apply to the Lake Cantitoe Plat
- The failure to include acceptance language by the City of Cherry Hills Village on the Lake Cantitoe plat further establishes the intent of the City of Cherry Hills Village that the bridle path easements are private

Ms. Brimah addressed one of the criteria as to what happens after the vacation of the bridle trail easements:

- The Thiry-O'Leary Living Trust, the owners of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane, will continue to be the Owner of the land encumbered by the vacated easement, subject to the private bridle path easements of Cantitoe and Lake Cantitoe
- The existing Utility Easement will remain intact
- The access will remain the same and use will remain the same, as the public does not currently use the bridle path easement

Ms. Brimah described the legal description of the requested vacated bridle path easements.

Chair Dahl thanked Ms. Brimah for appearing before the Commission.

Ms. Brimah thanked the Commission for their time.

Commissioner Scott shared that she attempted to walk the trail but was unable to find parking and she found it difficult for the public to access the area. She said from her perspective this appears to be private land and she asked Director Goldie if there are any reasons why this vacation would cause any issues in terms of the community utilizing the easement or as part of the City plan.

Director Goldie responded that nothing would change because the City does not maintain the trails, and no one is losing access within the subdivision.

Commissioner Scott asked for clarification on ownership of the land.

City Attorney Guckenberger confirmed that the full ownership of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane is held by the Thiry-O'Leary Trust. She explained that these easements overlay that land, but the underlying ownership remains with the Trust.

Ms. Brimah concurred and clarified that this will not affect the private easements that also encumber the land. It would only include any interest that the City of Cherry Hills Village has in those bridle path easements.

Commissioner Leviton asked for clarification on how the easement was created in the first place. He said it is his understanding that in a new development a certain portion has to be dedicated to the City for easements.

City Attorney Guckenberger responded that it depends on the jurisdiction and code requirements. She said she is not sure what the requirements were when this plat was created but it does not appear that these easements were dedicated pursuant to any such requirement.

Ms. Brimah clarified that at the time the Cantitoe Plat and Lake Cantitoe Plat were recorded they were recorded by a private party and the Clerk and Recorder signed on behalf of the City of Cherry Hills Village. She explained that there are two requirements for an easement and a private party does not have the authority to dedicate that to a public body without their acceptance of agreement to take care of it. She stated that in both of these plats there is neither dedication nor acceptance language.

Commissioner Eber responded that this is a rationale presented by the applicant and there is a way to discuss the legal conclusions by the applicant in an executive session.

Commissioner Scott asked if there is any detriment to the City losing this space.

Director Goldie replied that in his opinion and in talking with the City Attorney, the City is not losing anything. He said this is a matter of clearing things up for the applicant who has asked the City to make it clear that these are private easements and not public easements.

Commissioner Leviton asked what the precedent has been in the past when the City actively absorbed easements into public trails and how does this situation compare with other subdevelopments and how they were platted.

Director Goldie replied that this is more of a legal question in how the platting documents with the dedication and acceptance language were recorded. He said other platting documents included a dedication and acceptance language.

City Attorney Guckenberger added that each document is particular to each piece of property. She stated there is specific wording and law that was in place at the time of the creation of each plat document and depictions on the plat that accompany that wording. She said the City would have to do a full analysis of every piece of property that has ever been dedicated in order to answer that question as it is a case-by-case basis.

Vice-Chair Wolfe stated that he walked the proposed vacation properties. He said he has heard complaints from residents that they are tired of hikers walking through their properties and basically trespassing when they are going to and from the High Line Canal. He noted that the applicant is wanting to combine both properties. He said while walking on the southern edge he realized it would make the perfect connection to help people get from the Charlou subdivision to the bridge that goes over the High Line Canal.

He said it is unfortunate that the residents in Cantitoe do not want to be part of the trail system and for that reason he believes the vacation should be approved.

Commissioner Eber referred to the City's trail map that shows an on-street trail on Union Avenue where directly across would be a perfect connection that already exists by Trail 4750. He said the way he understands the application they are asking the City to vacate the bridle trail along the entire southern edge of Lot 3 Tract 6 or the entire south edge of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane. He asked if the City is also being asked to vacate Trail 4750 as it goes east and west.

Vice-Chair Wolfe replied that the City is not being asked to vacate Trail 4750 as it is a dedicated trail that connects to Trail 5247, and the bridge and trail are approved trails.

Chair Dahl asked for confirmation that the vacation of the alleged bridle paths have never been listed on the City's trail system.

Coordinator Black confirmed that is correct and stated that the application will not affect Trail 4750.

Commissioner Eber asserted that the application seemed to denote an alleged bridle trail that goes all the way to the High Line Canal and asked if Trail 4750 is on 2 or 4 Cantitoe Lane.

Director Goldie confirmed that Trail 4750 is completely within the property to the south and was dedicated separately with Trail 5247 by the property owner at that time. He said it was a single dedication outside of the platting process.

Commissioner Eber asked if the south edge of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane is immediately adjacent to Trail 4750.

Vice-Chair Wolfe replied that Trail 4750 is about 20 feet south of the southern edge of 2 & 4 Cantitoe.

Commissioner Eber affirmed that the City already has a partial trail immediately parallel to the south side going east and west. He asked how many linear feet it is from the east edge of Trail 4750 to the west edge of Union Avenue, which is the north edge of the Crapo property. He clarified that he wants to know how many linear feet of trail the City is being asked to vacate.

Director Goldie replied that the south piece from the existing trail to Union Avenue is 662 feet and the other two easements are at 580 feet each totaling 1,822 linear square feet.

Commissioner Eber asked for confirmation that the entire 20-foot bridle path easement that is being discussed is all on 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane.

Director Goldie confirmed that the entire 20-foot easement is on 2 Cantitoe Lane. He said there is a separate easement on 3 Cantitoe Lane that is not part of this vacation request.

Ms. Brimah agreed that the 20-foot easement is entirely on 2 Cantitoe Lane.

Vice-Chair Wolfe noted that it appears the same is true for the southern line and that it is entirely on 2 Cantitoe Lane on either side of the fence that is diagonal.

Ms. Brimah confirmed that is correct.

Chair Dahl summed up that everyone agrees that the City is dealing with one owner and not multiple properties.

Commissioner Eber referred to the Lake Cantitoe Plat where it states there is a 20-foot bridle path easement between 2 and 3 Cantitoe Lane that references (Book 177, Pg. 92). He asked what the authority is that shows the granting of the easement between 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane and also the south edge of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane as it does not show a book and page for these easements.

Ms. Brimah explained that there is no book and page because there is no separately recorded easement. She affirmed that the easement Commissioner Eber is referring to that is referenced on the Plat has nothing to do with the easements that she is requesting to be vacated.

Director Goldie added that the Plat is the documented recording of these easements and there is not a separate document.

Commissioner Eber asked when the City turned over the trail system and parks to South Suburban and when did the City take back maintenance of the parks and trail system.

Director Goldie replied that he does not have the date that the City joined South Suburban but confirmed that the City excluded from South Suburban in 2006 or 2007.

Commissioner Eber asked if the applicant is willing to make any settlement or is this an all or nothing deal.

Ms. Brimah confirmed that it is an all or nothing request.

Vice-Chair Wolfe asked if this vacation is approved will the wording for the 20-foot bridle path be expunged and the public utility easement will remain.

Director Goldie replied that it will still be considered a bridle path for the owners within these subdivisions. He said it would only be the City's interest that would be removed.

Ms. Brimah added that the recorded documents and plat maps will not change. She said if City Council approves the vacation an ordinance will be issued vacating the legal description that she requested.

Commissioner Eber referred to the Declaration and Agreement Establishing Protective Covenants in Cantitoe specifically stating these bridle paths are to remain open and no planting is to be done in these bridle paths and public utility easements.

Vice-Chair Wolfe noted that the easements as they exist right now are not open. He described the right side of the southern line as completely landscaped so it is not an open 20-foot easement.

Chair Dahl commented that her understanding of the petition before the Commission is that no one is saying these bridle path easements don't exist and everyone acknowledges that public utility easements exist. She said the issue is whether those bridle path easements were ever conveyed to the City of Cherry Hills Village to be used as public trails. She said the question for the Commission is to clear up any confusion and whether to recommend to City Council that they be vacated.

City Attorney Guckenberger clarified that the ultimate question that the City will need to determine is whether or not the requested vacation is in the best interest of the City. She said even if there were no questions about the legality of the vacation the City has the right to vacate if they feel it is in their best interest.

Commissioner Eber referred to the covenants that require these bridle paths to remain open and to the extent that they have been fenced closed already violates their own neighborhood covenants.

Commissioner Eber stated that he has heard the Commission's comments and the applicant has provided a rationale for many reasons why the City should vacate. He said many are legal conclusions and if the Commission wants to discuss whether they are accurate the Commission needs to go into executive session.

Commissioner Eber reminded the Commission that they are the Parks, Trails and Recreation Commission with a fiduciary duty on behalf of the citizens of Cherry Hills Village that states "To enhance and preserve trails and parks in Cherry Hills Village." He said that statement alone should lead the Commission to conclude that it should vote against the vacation of this property because to give up something that could potentially be a trail is not in the best interest of the Village. He referred to the recent discussion on e-bikes where the Commission received approximately 130 comments that talked about the bucolic nature of Cherry Hills Village and he believes this is one of the most bucolic areas within the Village that should be enhanced and preserved. He encouraged the Commission to vote against this vacation regardless of what other Commissions decide as there is no way in good conscience that the Commission should be voting to allow this vacation.

Commissioner Eber continued that the applicant's action to vacate is the improper forum in which to make the determination as it should go through a quiet title action. He said the petition states they are seeking to vacate any alleged or possible interest that the City may have. He believes they should move to vacate and acknowledge that the City does have an interest and if the City does not have any interest it is a moot point. He believes the applicant is asking the City to do its dirty work and the Commission should not be the one making this decision. He suggested that if the owner of this property believes there is no public access and no public component of these bridle trails then they should move for a quiet title action. He said if the applicant wants to acknowledge that the City has a legitimate claim to these properties then the Commission should consider whether or not there is a proper vacation petition before them otherwise this petition is not appropriate.

Chair Dahl said she understands where Commissioner Eber is coming from but in terms of whether this is the proper action for the applicant to take is not for PTRC to determine. She said the question before PTRC is whether they are going to recommend to vacate or not to vacate.

Commissioner Eber said he believes this is a legal discussion that needs to be discussed in executive session.

City Attorney Guckenberger noted that the purpose of this vacation process was adopted to supplement the vacation of rights-of-way process provided in the state statute and it specifically defines within this section of right-of-way pedestrian or equestrian trail easements. She said there is a process established in the City Code that supplements the statewide vacation process and this process is an alternative to quiet title action.

Commissioner Eber stated that he is personally offended that the Commission is being asked to do the work that he believes is not appropriate. He said if it is their own property, and the City doesn't have any interest then it is none of the City's business.

Commissioner Eber continued that if the Commission is being asked for a recommendation on whether to vacate the bridle trail easements, the request is inconsistent with the City's Master Plan. He referenced the Parks section that states "The Village should explore new ways to acquire public open space." He further stated that he strongly differentiates the value of the east/west request from the north/south request. He said the north/south request only benefits the property owner and the east/west request is 600 feet of access that is either already public and should stay public or based on the Master Plan the Commission should move to add it to its open space. He pointed out that the City is not asking the property owner to let people go through the middle of their property, they are only asking them to concede 20 feet out of 12 acres of land. He concluded that to give up this land or any argument to this land is directly contrary to the Master Plan that states the goal is to preserve the existing trail system and identify and investigate opportunities to increase connectivity which is exactly what this trail provides. He stressed there is no better connection possible than this trail that would allow direct access east and west onto the High Line Canal.

Chair Dahl referenced the map and said it appears to her that the City would need to get another easement from the property owners off of Forest for the trail to line up.

Vice-Chair Wolfe disagreed and said he does not read it that way. He referenced the land survey plat for Cantitoe Lane where the 20-foot easement is to the north of the property line so the future bridle path would be completely on the Thiry's bridle path which at this point is basically open.

Director Goldie pointed out that there is no trail easement on 7 Cantitoe so there would still be a gap between Union Avenue and this trail.

Chair Dahl reiterated that the easement does not go all the way through to Union.

Commissioner Eber noted that the trail does go to Cantitoe Lane and so the question is whether Cantitoe Lane at the very top where it joins Union is private or if it is part of Union.

Ms. Brimah confirmed that there would still be a gap.

Commissioner Eber stated that his point is that this has direct opportunities for connectivity to the trail.

Chair Dahl asked if the easement was never conveyed to the City of Cherry Hills Village, then what are the next steps since it appears the homeowners are not willing to concede that easement for public use.

Commissioner Eber responded that we don't know if a settlement could be reached with the applicant or if there is a way to allow an on-street trail along Cantitoe that would then allow an easement along the north edge of 2 Cantitoe lane. He said he spoke with neighbors who said they would love to be able to walk directly to the High Line Canal and this connection would provide the ability to do that. He said in his opinion there is no argument that can be made that this does not pose an important connectivity of the trail system and he questioned why the owner voluntarily bought the property without clearing this issue up first.

Vice-Chair Wolfe agreed that the original plat clearly states bridle path easement and the owner didn't do anything about it way back then. He asked Ms. Brimah what she thinks of the idea of providing a trail on the southern side.

Ms. Brimah said she would need to communicate with her applicant but in past discussions all of this came up because the City had not previously taken the position that there was any interest. She said it wasn't until the litigation related to 2 Tenaya Lane that the City took the position that they had an interest in this property or in these bridle path easements. She said she does not think since it is not shown on the City's public trail map that the City had previously taken that position and she does not believe they have any interest in conceding this issue. She said the litigation was clear that the City does not have a public interest in these easements.

Chair Dahl asked Ms. Brimah if it was her client's position that when they purchased the property, they never had a belief that it was ever conveyed to the City. She also asked for confirmation that they are not trying to totally vacate the bridle path, but just clear up the City's interest in it.

Ms. Brimah confirmed that is correct.

Commissioner Eber said his belief is that the Commission represents the public's interest and requires the City to spend time, energy and money on trails that enhance and benefit the trail system overall. He suggested that the City can make these natural trails that don't have to be developed but provide access directly to the High Line Canal.

Commissioner Scott thanked Commissioner Eber for his analysis. She said until this meeting she never knew about this access point and when she was there today it felt inappropriate like she was in the homeowners back yard or on their property. She asked what the City's obligation would be to make this more accessible because there are costs associated and no available parking. She said she personally does not believe it is a welcoming access point and she is concerned that if the trails go from private to public how would people, other than the people in the immediate area, actually get there. She also noted that when you pull into Cantitoe Lane there is a sign that reads, "Private Road" and "No Turn Around." She said the connectivity piece Commissioner Eber is referring to does not feel accessible from her experience.

Commissioner Eber responded that he does not believe parking is an argument as there are many places in the Village that were originally set up as bridle trails and not places for people to park cars. He said walking, biking or equestrian use does not require a car and there are places to the south and west that do not have parking, but they provide viable interconnectivity. He said imagine if you are able to walk off the High Line Canal, walk through these areas and return back to the High Line Canal where no parking is needed. He reiterated that the Master Plan directs PTRC to seek and connect pieces of the City that are not connected. He feels this is the best chance and best rationale to do exactly what the Master Plan is asking.

Commissioner Scott said she understands there are many nooks and crannies in the connectivity of the trail system, but she said there are usually fence lines and markers that make it clear they are trails. She asked if there would be some financial commitment from the City if this becomes part of the trail system to make it appear more accessible and not private land.

Vice-Chair Wolfe replied there would be, but it would be minimal. He expressed that he completely agrees with Commissioner Eber that to walk away from an opportunity like this would be irresponsible for PTRC.

Chair Dahl said she understands PTRC's duty in preserving trails, but she asked how the Commission will justify going forward if the City has no legal interest. She sees it as the applicant is trying to clear something up and now PTRC is trying to enter into a

settlement to take part of their land for a public bridle path when it was never the City's to begin with.

Vice-Chair Wolfe commented that it is such a small portion of land that is being discussed that he is surprised the applicant is being this unreasonable.

Chair Dahl alleged that it is two separate issues and if the City doesn't have a claim, it does not preclude PTRC asking the applicant in a different context if they would be willing to donate this easement.

Vice-Chair Wolfe asked if PTRC's recommendation could be crafted to say PTRC completely approves the vacation of the proposed north/south diagonal and it reserves judgment on the south side to allow further study.

City Attorney Guckenberger explained that the requirement is that PTRC make a recommendation to P&Z on whether or not to vacate and asking for more time would be unusual.

Vice-Chair Wolfe suggested the Commission could be more specific and say they recommend that the proposed vacations occur on the diagonal and the north side and propose that the south side be a dedicated City trail connecting Union to the High Line Canal.

City Attorney Guckenberger confirmed that PTRC can make that recommendation.

Vice-Chair Wolfe asked Ms. Brimah how many residents are in the Cantitoe area and if they have all discussed the proposal and agree with it.

Ms. Brimah responded that she believes there are 11 lots. She said she has not reached out to all 11 homeowners, but she said several reached out to her and one or two sent letters of support. She said she is not aware of anyone that is opposed to the vacation.

Commissioner Eber stated that they received two public comments, one from the Crapo family and one from a neighbor on Tenaya Lane who were both in support of the application but nobody else weighed in. He said he recently spoke to a resident on Tenaya Lane who said they would love the opportunity to walk down Union straight to the Canal. He also spoke to two people from the Charlou neighborhood, and both were in favor of this trail existing to connect Holly to the High Line Canal and also creating a loop in Cantitoe.

Vice-Chair Wolfe asserted that if all the residents were aware of the discussion on this trail connection, he believes a lot of people would not be in favor of this vacation. He said he could understand if this trail cut across a critical area of the Thiry property, but the area is in an open pasture far away from the applicant's home and just follows the fence line. He is in favor of pursuing this further and informing more people about the proposal.

Commissioner Eber suggested the Commission should table the discussions and work with the applicant to reach a mutual resolution. He reiterated that this area provides substantial services to the trails in the City that are open to every person in the City. He said he understands the privacy concerns of the Thiry's but there are several people in the Village who have trails next to their property and that is what makes Cherry Hills Village so great. He brought up similar litigation with the Maven property just to the north of Cantitoe where some of the same arguments were raised on whether the bridle trail between two properties was public or non-public. He suggested the Commission should go into executive session for further discussion, so the Commission has a better understanding of the pros and cons of the litigation with the Maven Property.

Commissioner Eber moved, seconded by Vice-Chair Wolfe that the Commission go into executive session under Section 24-6-402(4)(b) Colorado Revised Statue to receive legal advice from counsel on specific legal questions regarding the petition to vacate the City's interest (if any) in the bridle path easements on 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane.

The following votes were recorded:

Dahl	nay
Wolfe	aye
Eber	aye
Leviton	aye
Scott	nay

The motion failed with 3 ayes and 2 nays; a two-thirds vote is required to enter executive session.

Chair Dahl commented that she has reviewed everything in the packet and while she understands PTRC's role and the importance of City trails, she also believes that residents value their rights as landowners. She said she is not a proponent of entering into a settlement if it is not appropriate. She noted that there is access to the High Line Canal through Trail 5247 into Trail 4750. She said she is not opposed to looking into whether these homeowners would be willing to provide an easement, but her recommendation is to go forward with the motion as proposed by the City.

Commissioner Eber stated that there has been a lot of discussion about whether the City has claim to these easements and he believes PTRC is missing an opportunity to determine whether or not the City has a claim. He said he is not trying to force people to give away anything that the City does not deserve but to the extent the City has a claim on these properties PTRC should pursue it in its entirely based on its mission. He is concerned that the argument from the applicant's counsel is that these trails were not properly dedicated or accepted, and he is hesitant to accept that not knowing what it means for the rest of the trail system. He brought up that if the City decides to approve the vacation request the Code allows for the City to ask for consideration. He asked if the applicant is willing to make payment of consideration for vacation of these trails as part of the application process.

Commissioner Scott said she understands how special the trails are, but she is struggling with the following questions:

- 1. Where is there evidence that the City has any claim to these trails
- 2. If it is the applicant's land and we deny this request, why would they want to work with us
- 3. Will the trail really enhance connectivity, and why are the neighbors who say they want it not using it now
- 4. The bridle path has never been maintained by the City so what obligation would the City have if it were to take this over

Commissioner Scott said she likes the idea of getting the community more involved to get a better understanding of why it is so important to keep this right-of-way.

Vice-Chair Wolfe stated that based on his conversations with the City there is not time to delay this decision. He questioned why the City is even talking about this if it doesn't have any legal interest. He perceives that this issue is coming before PTRC as a procedural step and the City is not looking for PTRC to approve or disapprove but to make a recommendation to P&Z and City Council. He said he understands there are still two public hearings on this issue and he hopes that PTRC's points can be brought up at that time.

Coordinator Black confirmed that the process is for PTRC to make a recommendation to P&Z. The P&Z meeting will be a public meeting that will be noticed the same way as the PTRC meeting with letters sent to all property owners within 500 feet of 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane. She said the first City Council meeting is a public meeting noticed the same way with letters sent to neighbors. The second City Council meeting is a public hearing that has additional notice requirements and will be published in the paper and noticed on site. She said there is still plenty of opportunity for neighbors to make their voices heard.

Vice-Chair Wolfe noted that there are trails in the Village that are dead ends that could be vacated because they don't go anywhere, but he believes when you look at the trail map this particular trail leaves an obvious blank spot that should be filled in.

City Attorney Guckenberger pointed out that there are other ways to acquire interest in real property other than debating a vacation petition.

Commissioner Leviton questioned how the petition got this far if the City has no chance of declaring a right. He said if there is any chance that the City has a right to these bridle paths then he agrees that the Commission should pursue it and slow the process down.

Coordinator Black reminded the Commission that PTRC is only the first step in this process.

The Commission discussed the notice requirements and timeline for the petition to go before City Council for final approval.

Commissioner Scott asked if P&Z and City Council can change PTRC's recommendation and can the recommendation include reasons why the PTRC came to its decision.

City Attorney Guckenberger responded that P&Z and Council can choose to accept PTRC's recommendation or not. She verified that the Code is written that the authorization to vacate the land rests with City Council and PTRC and P&Z serve as advisory bodies in making that determination and whether it is in the best interest of the City. She said City Council may impose reasonable conditions upon the vacation of right-of-way which includes a payment of consideration or other conditions, but conditions are only authorized by City Council.

Vice-Chair Wolfe asked if the application can be broken up into pieces or is it an all or nothing deal.

City Attorney Guckenberger replied that the applicant is seeking this as a package. She said it is within PTRC's right to make a recommendation that City Council impose a condition and Council can choose to accept, reject or impose whatever it feels is appropriate. She noted that with PTRC's familiarity with the trails Council will be very interested in whatever recommendation it makes.

Commissioner Leviton added that he believes the Commission can find some common ground rather than abandon what might be a valuable bridle path. He said his observation is that the Commission is only interested in a vacation along the southern bridle path due to potential connectivity.

Chair Dahl asserted that when you look at the City's trail map the City has never included this trail and she does not believe this vacation application is the proper way to go after that piece of property. She said her suggestion is that PTRC recommend going forward with the vacation and simultaneously speak to the homeowners to see if they would consider granting an easement on the southern edge of their property to make it more accessible.

Vice-Chair Wolfe stated that this would not be a discussion if it were not for the existing bridge over the High Line Canal that is the key to this connection.

Commissioner Eber responded to Commissioner Scott's comments and said he fully agrees that the community needs to be widely aware of this issue. He said he hopes the P&Z and City Council meetings bring out as much discussion as PTRC did on the e-bike issue. He addressed her question on maintenance and said it could be as simple as a natural trail that is marked as an undeveloped nature trail, or it could be a crusher fine trail. He said with regard to evidence of the claim, they are legal arguments and if PTRC would have gone into executive session he would have provided his thoughts from a lawyer's perspective and would have discussed evidence that this is within the City's inventory.

Commissioner Scott asked if the Commission denies this vacation does it stay the way it is and if they approve this vacation does everything remain the same except the public will no longer be able to use the trails.

City Attorney Guckenberger responded that things will change for the landowner if the City vacates any interest that it may have in these easements because if the ordinance is approved it gets recorded and there is evidence that the City does not lay claim to these easements outlined.

Commissioner Eber proposed that if PTRC makes a recommendation to approve the vacation that it be for multiples of fair market value. He asserted that the applicant is requesting this vacation for the purpose of privacy and excluding the public. He believes that the consideration of walling out other people should be more than just the market value of what is being given up as the applicant benefits by combining the two lots. He feels the City should ask for more than just the market value on a per acre basis.

City Attorney Guckenberger noted that although City Council has the authority to impose conditions there is a qualifier in that authority that says City Council may impose reasonable conditions. She asked that any condition the Commission might seek to recommend be thought through in terms of reasonableness.

Chair Dahl said her suggestion is for PTRC to approve vacating the easement and make the recommendation to P&Z and ultimately City Council that they work with the homeowners to see if they would be willing to grant a proper easement on the south edge of the properties, where there is no litigation involved, so the trail system can be connected.

Commissioner Eber said he respectfully disagrees and believes that the only option to maintain any discussion about a solution is if the City continues to assert that it has every right to all three of these easements.

Coordinator Black reminded the Commission that the minutes from this meeting will be forwarded to P&Z and City Council so they will see all of the considerations that were made in these discussions.

Commissioner Eber moved, seconded by Commissioner Leviton to recommend to the Planning and Zoning Commission that the City not vacate the City's interests (if any) in the bridle path easements at 2 & 4 Cantitoe Lane as depicted in the vacation petition.

The following votes were recorded:

Dahl nay
Wolfe aye
Eber aye
Leviton aye
Scott nay

The motion carries with 3 ayes and 2 nays.

Commissioner Eber noted that the Commission can appear before Planning and Zoning as members of the public to give individual opinions and discuss the minutes on record from PTRC.

Coordinator Black said she will confirm the date that Planning and Zoning will discuss this issue and she will email the Commission.

## **REPORTS**

#### a. PTRC Chair Report

Chair Dahl reported that she spoke at City Council during the last study session and shared PTRC's decisions regarding ebikes and permitting of motorized vehicles on trails. She relayed Council's feedback and request that PTRC review etiquette on trails, including speeding, notifying about passing, wearing headphones, and general behavior on the trails. She noted City Council would like PTRC to review those items and ensure everyone feels safe using the trails.

Chair Dahl also shared that she is Treasurer of the Cherry Hills Village Elementary PTCO and connected the school with Coordinator Black; the school is planning to hold 5<sup>th</sup> Grade Continuation at John Meade Park and Alan Hutto Memorial Commons. She reported that it was exciting to be able to see families able to make use of the park.

## b. Commission Members Report

Commissioners Leviton and Scott had no report.

Commissioner Eber thanked City staff for their work clearing the last snowstorm. He noted that on-street trails as shown on the City trail map are not formally designated as trails. He explained he would like PTRC to recognize them as formal trails and to add signage noting there are trails on public streets and to please drive slowly. He explained he had spoken with other residents and they were in agreement.

Commissioner Eber continued that dirt roads that are plowed near public open space (by plowing companies; not the city) occasionally deposit dirt from the road along with the snow piles into the edges of parks. He noted this kills the grass.

Commissioner Eber continued that there is erosion and widening of trails in public spaces and the city should work to re-establish grasses that grow taller. He stated he would like to have a discussion with Parks Operations Supervisor Roberts to get longer, better grass in open spaces.

Commissioner Eber added that as discussed during the City can request reasonable consideration when vacating a piece of property. He stated that 'reasonable' does not

necessarily mean 'market' and explained he would like to propose a factor that is greater than the market value of the land for future applications and discuss it with PTRC.

Commissioner Eber continued and recommended that the police lower the speed limit on on-street trails or provide additional enforcement.

Next, Commissioner Eber requested that PTRC review the underlying reservation policy for all City parks and trails to make revisions that are more protective of the spaces while allowing more people to use them.

Finally, Commissioner Eber stated he received many comments from people who have visited the redeveloped John Meade Park and love it. He thanked the City for spending a lot of money, time and energy on the new park. He noted the wading area is also popular, and brings up the point that the municipal code should be amended since it currently prohibits wading in all city water. He continued that it should be reinforced however that swimming in the ponds is prohibited.

Vice Chair Wolfe reported that he appreciated his conversation with Director Goldie last week regarding an encounter Mr. Wolfe had with a family riding ebikes. He suggested adding signs in the Village at twelve access points off the High Line Canal. Mr. Wolfe continued that additional signs should be added at other major trail intersections. He relayed that he was now working on a sign plan per Mr. Goldie's suggestion. He agreed with Mr. Eber's suggestion regarding signage for on-street trails.

## c. Staff Report

Coordinator Black reported that she would bring a summary of City Council's requests regarding trail etiquette (as Chair Dahl reported) to PTRC at their next meeting for the Commission to review. She also noted that staff was beginning to plan special events for the year and working to understand new guidelines. She stated she would bring more details to the Commission at the May meeting.

## **ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. The next PTRC meeting is scheduled for May 13th at 5:30 p.m.

Stephanie	Dahl – Chair
Emily Bla	ack
Parks and	Recreation Coordinator
Pamela B	royles
Administr	rative Assistant



## CHERRY HILLS VILLAGE COLORADO

2450 E. Quincy Avenue Cherry Hills Village, CO 80113 www.cherryhillsvillage.com City Hall Telephone 303-789-2541 FAX 303-761-9386

Ітем: 5а

#### **MEMORANDUM**

TO: MEMBERS OF THE PARKS, TRAILS, AND RECREATION COMMISSION

FROM: EMILY BLACK, PARKS AND RECREATION COORDINATOR

**SUBJECT:** TRAIL ETIQUETTE, RULES, AND SPEEDING

**DATE:** MAY 13, 2021

#### ISSUE

Reviewing City Council's discussion and request that PTRC review trail etiquette, rules, and speeding as a follow-up to recommendations on e-bikes and motorized vehicle use on trails.

#### DISCUSSION

#### **Background**

At the regular March 16<sup>th</sup>, 2021 City Council meeting, Council reviewed PTRC's recommendations regarding e-bikes and motorized vehicles on trails. Council agreed with the recommendation to maintain existing municipal code language that prohibits the operation of motor vehicles on trails (with exceptions for government and utility vehicles). Councilors acknowledged that speeding and trail etiquette were still issues that need to be addressed going forward. Council requested that PTRC further examine these issues. An excerpt of minutes from the Council meeting is attached as **Exhibit A.** 

#### Ongoing Issues

Issues identified by City Council for continuing attention from staff and PTRC include:

- 1. Speeding on trails (all types of bicycles)
- 2. Trail etiquette
  - a. Announcing when passing
  - b. Headphone wearing
- 3. Consider identifying an e-bike route through the city (for commuters) as an alternative to other trails

#### High Line Canal Updates

The wayfinding and rules signs along the High Line Canal are planned for installation this summer. Staff is continuing to coordinate with High Line Canal Conservancy staff on sign wording, map extents, and placement. The signs will contain the speed limit, that trail users should

# CHERRY HILLS VILLAGE COLORADO

provide an audible signal when approaching, and the yield triangle showing cyclists should yield to pedestrians and that all users yield to equestrians.

The High Line Canal Conservancy will also be running an education campaign this year about trail etiquette on the High Line Canal. It is still in the planning stages, but it will likely involve public awareness campaigns about speeding, safe passing, and trail courtesy. These campaigns could include staff and volunteers with tables set up on the High Line Canal Trail to provide direct outreach to trail users.

#### Possible Actions

- 1. Signs for Bridle Trails (popular access points) The City could add additional signage on bridle trails to raise awareness about trail rules. Staff suggests using the existing posts and adding small medallion signs. Not all medallions would need to be on all posts; specific signs could be targeted to a location's main issues. Possible language is listed below; please see **Exhibit B** for example signs.
  - a. Leash and pick up after your dog
  - b. Yield triangle
  - c. Speed Limit: 15 mph
  - d. No e-bikes
- 2. Signs for High Line Canal (Entry signage) at Hampden, Colorado, Quincy, Belleview. In addition to the planned wayfinding signs, staff could create additional signage for the High Line Canal at major entry points. Depending on cost and what other signage is planned throughout the rest of the trails, these could either be designed similarly to the wayfinding signs or to match existing signs in the Village.
  - a. Welcome to Cherry Hills Village (at Belleview and Hampden)
  - b. Yield triangle signs
  - c. Speed limit 15 MPH
  - d. No e-bikes
- 3. Public Awareness Campaign (in addition to planned High Line Canal Conservancy "Share the Canal" campaign). Staff and PTRC could write articles regarding trail etiquette for the Village Crier. Staff could also create social media posts for Facebook and Nextdoor (similar to the earlier efforts around e-bikes) that address trail etiquette and rules more generally.
- 4. Speed data Staff has placed the city's speed sensors on the High Line Canal to collect data on user speed. We plan to leave them in place for at least a few weeks to collect data over multiple weekends with good weather. An update will be provided to PTRC.

#### STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff requests that PTRC provide feedback and direction on the different measures listed above. No motion is necessary for this item.

#### **EXHIBITS**

Exhibit A: Excerpt from City Council March 16<sup>th</sup>, 2021 Meeting Minutes

Exhibit B: Example trail signs

\_\_\_\_\_

Excerpt of Minutes of the
City Council of the City of Cherry Hills Village, Colorado
Held on Tuesday, March 16, 2021 at 6:30 p.m.
Electronic Meeting

Mayor Russell Stewart called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

## **ROLL CALL**

Mayor Russell Stewart, Mayor Pro Tem Katy Brown, Councilors Randy Weil, Afshin Safavi, Al Blum, and Mike Gallagher were present on roll call. Also present were City Manager Chris Cramer, Deputy City Manager and Public Works Director Jay Goldie, City Attorney Kathie Guckenberger, Police Chief Michelle Tovrea, Finance Director Jessica Sager, Police Commander Pat Weathers, Parks and Recreation Coordinator Emily Black and City Clerk Laura Gillespie.

Absent: Councilor Dan Sheldon

## **AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION PERIOD**

Laura Christman, 18 Cherry Lane Drive, thanked Council for being proactive on having the Parks, Trails and Recreation Commission (PTRC) address the issue of e-bikes. She stated studies showed less aggressive users of trails stopped use when more aggressive users increased their use. She added the studies showed posting speed limits, that they would be enforced, and who has right-of-way was important in controlling more aggressive behaviors. She noted she believed City trails were meant for less aggressive users. She indicated e-bike rentals were increasing in the Denver metro area. She thanked Council for taking this issue seriously and listening to all the citizens who also took it seriously.

Judith Judd, 3 Cantitoe Lane, thanked Parks Coordinator Black for her work to distribute all the public comments to PTRC and present them fairly and accurately in the staff memorandum, and noted everyone got a fair chance to be heard at the meeting and it was a wonderful feeling to be a citizen of the City with such a responsive situation.

# REPORTS FROM CITY BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND COMMITTEES None

### **CONSENT AGENDA**

Councilor Gallagher removed Item 5c from the Consent Agenda.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown moved, seconded by Councilor Blum, to approve the following items on the Consent Agenda:

a. Approval of Minutes – March 2, 2021

b. Construction Contract with Ideal Fencing LLC to Install New Guardrail on Quincy Avenue at Little Dry Creek

The following votes were recorded:

Safavi	yes
Weil	yes
Brown	yes
Gallagher	yes
Blum	yes

The motion passed unanimously.

## ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Resolution 10, Series 2021; Accepting an Anonymous Donation on Behalf of the Cherry Hills Village Parks Division

Councilor Gallagher recognized the two generous donations from the anonymous donor, the climbing tree in John Meade Park playground and the duck house.

Councilor Gallagher moved, seconded by Councilor Weil, to approve Item 5c.

The following votes were recorded:

Safavi	yes
Weil	yes
Brown	yes
Gallagher	yes
Blum	yes

The motion passed unanimously.

#### **UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

Council Bill 2, Series 2021; Authorizing a Supplemental Appropriation in the Arapahoe County Open Space Fund for Fiscal Year 2021 for the Hampden Underpass Trail Connection (second and final reading)

Parks Coordinator Black presented Council Bill 2, Series 2021 on second and final reading. She noted the bill was a reallocation of funds and not a request for additional funds. She added there had been no changes since first reading.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown moved, seconded by Councilor Blum, to approve Council Bill 2, Series 2021, authorizing a supplemental appropriation in the Arapahoe County Open Space Fund for fiscal year 2021 for the Hampden underpass trail connection on second and final reading.

## The following votes were recorded:

Safavi yes
Weil yes
Brown yes
Gallagher yes
Blum yes

Vote on the Council Bill 2-2021: 5 ayes. 0 nays. The motion carried.

<u>Parks, Trails and Recreation Commission Update Regarding Motorized Vehicle Use on</u> Trails Related to 1) Temporary Access to Trails, and 2) E-Bikes on Trails

Parks Coordinator Black explained Council directed the Parks, Trails and Recreation Commission (PTRC) and staff to consider developing a policy for appropriate use of motorized vehicles on City trails, separate from the City's current right-of-way permit policy, and PTRC considered this issue at their January meeting. She indicated the second issue PTRC considered was whether to allow e-bikes on City trails; they formally discussed this issue at their November and January meetings and then requested public feedback for their February meeting; PTRC received over 100 letters from residents, all of which were included in the Council packet; she thanked Ms. Judd for her kind comments and credited Public Works Clerk Pamela Broyles with her work on the meeting minutes. She noted across the three meetings PTRC heard from the Police Department, the nonprofit Bicycle Colorado, and the High Line Canal Conservancy (HLCC).

PTRC Chair Stephanie Dahl explained PTRC had a lengthy discussion that involved several issues regarding developing a policy for temporary access to trails; they particularly focused on the fact that the City is rural and that is an important factor to residents: allowing motorized vehicles on trails would disturb the sanctity of the trails and their use and enjoyment by residents; there was not a need which outweighed that value; PTRC declined to move forward to create a permitting system. She explained the PTRC had informal discussions regarding e-bikes for the last year or two leading up to this formal discussion; they considered that e-bikes are present and the need to work with them; focusing on the values of residents and why they move to the City and use the trails; the public comments overwhelmingly indicated the desire to preserve the City trails; for those members of the community who supported e-bikes it was often due to needing additional physical assistance to get onto the trails which prompted discussions about the ADA; PTRC determined bicycle speed is an issue on City trails in general and is not unique to e-bikes so while that factored into the discussion it was not the reason PTRC declined to make a recommendation to change the Municipal Code; at the January PTRC meeting Sergeants Stremel and Rolfing discussed the feasibility of enforcement on City trails and that enforcement on City trails would necessitate either

more funding or taking away from traffic enforcement on streets; PTRC considered the slippery slope of e-bikes, golf carts, scooters and other motorized vehicles on trails; about 70% of the public that PTRC heard from were against e-bikes on City trails; motorized vehicles are allowed on bikes lanes painted on roadways; PTRC focused on the sanctity of trails and why residents use the trails; there was nothing provided to PTRC that they felt necessitated allowing e-bikes; based on all these reasons PTRC declined to make a recommendation to change the Municipal Code to allow e-bikes on City trails.

Councilor Blum asked about more specifics on the ADA rules related to e-bikes.

Parks Coordinator Black explained motorized items being used as a mobility device are permitted on trails per the Municipal Code; the ADA guidance basically stated any motorized or power-driven device being used as a mobility aid would be allowed on City trails; the ADA had limited allowances for prohibiting certain types of devices that were too big for a given space; the City was required to allow motorized items being used as a mobility device on City trails in order to provide equal access to trails.

Councilor Blum noted it would be difficult to monitor and seemed inconsistent for someone to use an e-bike for mobility. He asked what the speed limit is on City trails.

Parks Coordinator Black replied it is 15 miles per hour.

Councilor Gallagher indicated addressing biker etiquette in a thoughtful and meaningful way was the larger issue of concern, especially speed and announcing passing, regardless of the kind of bicycle, in addition to pedestrians wearing headphones and not being able to hear oncoming cyclists. He expressed concern with how to manage and enforce speed on City trails; the Hampden Underpass would bring more cyclists; this discussion should not stop with tonight's meeting; he suggested lowering the speed limit on trails to try to address the speeding issue, similar to the strategy on Mansfield; coordinate with the HLCC's campaign on bicycle etiquette; signage; suggested sending the issue back to PTRC; getting the Police Department involved; noted some of the issue were cyclists on a long ride on the High Line Canal (HLC) and the portion through the City was just a small part of their trip; the need to encourage behavioral change; the concern was particularly HLC; he agreed with PTRC's recommendation at this time; the City should continue to discuss the issue; he agreed e-bikes were a trend not a fad.

Chair Dahl agreed and noted PTRC had heard several complaints about speed, and they seemed to be increasing, probably due to more people being on the trails because of COVID-19 and more people commuting via bicycle, particularly on the HLC. She indicated she would bring Councilor Gallagher's comments back to PTRC to discuss what the City could do to effect change on City trails; she agreed it was an etiquette issue so had to with education; it might be challenging as it was a combination of residents and nonresidents passing through.

Councilor Gallagher asked Chief Tovrea about changing the speed limit and enforceability.

Chief Tovrea discussed narrowing the issues to certain areas that could be patrolled; what traffic calming on trails might entail; and determining priorities and distributing resources.

Chair Dahl asked for clarification on the ability for officers to enforce the speed limit on City trails.

Commander Weathers stated speeds on trails was not addressed in the Model Traffic Code, but Council could pass an ordinance to allow the Police Department to enforce speed limits on City trails.

Chief Tovrea added if there was an accident involving bicycles the details of the investigation would inform what citation the Police Department could issue.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown agreed the public comments were overwhelmingly against e-bikes and which carried a lot of weight for her; the majority of the concern was about the HLC but that was only one trail in the City; any new policies would be City-wide and affect dirt, crusher-fine, and paved trails; she agreed that allowing e-bikes was a slippery slope for other motorized vehicles; she agreed there was not a strong reason to make a change at this time; she noted the concerns from the public comments focused more on speed and dangerous use of the trail rather than e-bikes specifically; she expressed concern with redirecting Police Department resources from street enforcement to trail enforcement; she recalled former Councilor Alex Brown had suggested a citizen led bicycle patrol; she agreed continued discussion was important and suggested PTRC could consider all the ideas presented tonight.

Councilor Weil noted the issue might be people travelling a lot more than 15 miles per hour and suggested enforcement, education, and signage before reducing the speed limit. He added e-bikes did not seem consistent with the Master Plan.

Councilor Safavi referenced studies that showed e-bikes were not louder than regular bikes; beginner cyclists could go 10-14 miles per hour, intermediate cyclists could go 15-18 mph, which was already above the City's speed limit, and e-bikes were 15-20 mph. He agreed the issues were speed and etiquette and ongoing discussions were important. He noted cyclists may not be aware of how fast they were going and suggested installing speed signs on the trails that showed cyclists their speeds.

Parks Coordinator Black noted speed signs did exist for bicycles and PTRC and staff had begun discussions about how to place them appropriately.

Councilor Weil asked for clarification on enforcing the speed limit on trails.

Parks Coordinator Black replied the speed limit was found in Chapter 11 of the Municipal Code.

City Attorney Guckenberger confirmed Municipal Code Section 11-3-140 identifies the speed limit for bicycles is 15 miles per hour and right-of-way to pedestrians and equestrians; Section 11-3-20 states it is unlawful for any person to fail to observe or obey any sign posted in any park or trail; without further research she would say a citation could be written for that Section into Municipal Court.

Councilor Safavi noted most bicycles did not have speedometers and so reducing the speed limit may not be impactful.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown asked about on-street trails.

Parks Coordinator Black explained e-bikes were not allowed on paved trails separated from the road, such as the Quincy trail in front of Kent Denver; but they were permitted on bike lanes painted immediately adjacent to the street, such as Quincy Avenue in front of Quincy Farm.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown suggested PTRC could consider identifying a route through the City for commuters on e-bikes as an alternative to other trails.

Councilor Gallagher suggested coordinating with Greenwood Village on that project. He added this was a wonderful opportunity to coordinate with the HLCC.

Councilor Blum noted e-bikes were allowed on Clarkson which ran the length of the City.

Mayor Stewart noted the ADA regulations may need to be further examined.

City Attorney Guckenberger clarified the ADA stipulated it had to be for mobility reasons that the motorized device is needed; public entities can limit the type of device depending on the context; regarding enforcement there were limited questions that could be asked; any limitations or restrictions should be carefully considered.

Mayor Stewart noted the HLCC may already have best practices. He added the question of enforceability of the Municipal Code related to this issue should be further examined.

\*

## Example e-bike, yield, and pet pickup/leash signs









www.cherryhillsvillage.com

## CHERRY HILLS VILLAGE COLORADO

City Hall Telephone 303-789-2541 FAX 303-761-9386

Ітем: 6а

## **MEMORANDUM**

TO: MEMBERS OF THE PARKS, TRAILS, AND RECREATION COMMISSION

FROM: EMILY BLACK, PARKS AND RECREATION COORDINATOR

**SUBJECT:** ALCOHOL IN PARKS

**DATE:** MAY 13, 2021

#### ISSUE

Should the Municipal Code be amended to allow for alcohol in parks related to permitted events?

#### DISCUSSION

#### **Background**

The question of changing the rules about alcohol in parks has come up at a recent Council meeting, related to the Alan Hutto Memorial Commons Use Policy and whether alcohol should be permitted during City events. The 75<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Committee had also raised the question last year related to a possible event in John Meade Park.

The existing Municipal Code language prohibits alcohol in parks without exception:

## Sec. 11-3-120. - Alcoholic beverages.

It is unlawful to consume any alcoholic beverage within any park or trail within the City. (Prior code 8-2-2-9; Ord. 9 §1, 2003; Ord. 10 §1, 2007)

#### John Meade Park and Alan Hutto Memorial Commons

All discussions and inquiries so far have been related specifically to John Meade Park and Alan Hutto Memorial Commons. It is the City's most developed park and will continue to host the most programming. In recent discussions with Frank Hutto (donor of Alan Hutto Memorial Commons, together with the Niederman family), he expressed to staff that he would prefer that alcohol could be an option in the Commons. If the code is amended to allow events with alcohol in parks, staff will grant permits through an administrative process.

# CHERRY HILLS VILLAGE COLORADO

#### Other Parks

Other parks in the City (Three Pond Park, Woodie Hollow Park, Dahlia Hollow Park, Volunteer Park, Blackmer Common, City Park) are more passive use parks. Three Pond Park is the only one with a restroom. Staff recommends continuing to prohibit alcohol in these parks, even during special events, since they do not have the facilities to support most events.

## Questions for PTRC

- 1. Should the code be changed to allow alcohol for permitted events?
- 2. If yes, should events with alcohol be permitted in all parks, or only specific parks? (e.g. John Meade Park and Alan Hutto Memorial Commons only)
- 3. Should the City be the only entity permitted to hold events with alcohol in parks, or should outside groups (nonprofits, family reunions) be permitted to host events in parks with alcohol?

## **NEXT STEPS**

Staff is seeking feedback from PTRC on the above questions. Staff will bring this feedback to City Council at the study session on June 1<sup>st</sup>. If City Council provides direction to amend the Code, staff will bring formal language back to PTRC for review and recommendation.